2017 Winner: Family History Writing Contest

"Her Sixth Matrimonial Venture": The Many Marriages of Ida May Chamberlain

By Sharon L. Hoyt, MLIS, CG

News items from the hometowns of Ida and her family across the territorial West point to records and reveal her story.

racing women with multiple marriages can be difficult, especially when they married before record keeping began. When vital records are unavailable, or the marriage place is unknown, newspapers can provide missing information and suggest avenues for research. More clearly than most, Ida May Chamberlain's case shows how newspapers identify likely records and flesh out forgotten lives.

Nothing marked Ida's 1907 marriage as unusual. "The charming widow of Judge Joseph Campbell of Phoenix . . . a beautiful woman" married Dr. Archibald H. Hooker on 15 August 1907 in San Diego, California. It reportedly was a second marriage for both. They married before "fifty or sixty of the most prominent business men in the city" after a board meeting of the First Congregational Church. Ida's sister, Mary J. Dunning of Concordia, Kansas, might have been the only other woman at the wedding.²

Ida was well known in Concordia, and its newspaper noted her California marriage. The announcement also revealed a startling fact: Ida's marriage to Dr.

© Sharon L. Hoyt, MLIS, CG; meadowoak@sonic.net. Ms. Hoyt is a genealogy researcher and speaker based in California's Silicon Valley. She encountered Ida May Chamberlain while researching the family of Archibald Hooker. She thanks archivists Renato Rodriguez (San Diego History Center), Eric Hallatt (Archives of Manitoba), Susan Beruman (Orange County, California, Archives), and Haley Maynard (National Archives of the United States) for their research assistance. She appreciates Eugene Buck's help to obtain land and pension records. All referenced websites were checked on 11 August 2018.

This article is one of two winners of the 2017 Family History Writing Contest. The other will be published in the December NGS Quarterly. For information about the contest, see "Awards and Competitions," National Genealogical Society (https://www.ngsgenealogy.org/cs/family_history_writing_contest).

- 1. "Society," San Diego Union (San Diego, Calif.), 18 August 1907, page 15, col. 2. Also, San Diego Co., Calif., marriage certificate 7-014377, Hooker-Campbell, 15 August 1907; County Clerk, San Diego.
- 2. For wedding details and "Mrs. Dunning, of Concordia," see "Society," San Diego Union, 18 August 1907, page 15, col. 2. For Mrs. D. T. Dunning of Concordia, Kansas, sister of Mrs. Judge Campbell, see "Personal Mention," Arizona Republic (Phoenix, Ariz. Terr.), 26 January 1900, page 8, col. 2. For Mary's first name, see 1900 U.S. census, Cloud Co., Kans., population schedule, Concordia City, ward 3, Enumeration District (ED) 18, sheet 16A, dwelling 346, family 367, for Mary J. Dunning; microfilm T623, roll 475, National Archives and Records Administration (NARA), Washington, D.C.

Hooker was not her second; it was "her sixth matrimonial venture." Arizona Territory and Kansas newspapers between 1883 and 1907 identify Ida as the wife of J. R. Kilpatrick, Mickey Stewart, and Joseph Campbell. Mention of her son Charlie Hamilton indicates a fifth marriage.

Ida's marriages did not occur in Arizona Territory, where her husbands were prominent in business and politics. Arizona newspaper articles point to Ida's California marriage records, which contain conflicting information on her age, number of marriages, and birthplace.⁶

Like many women's stories, Ida's unfolds via records of the men in her life.

GEORGE CHAMBERLAIN

Ida's parents, George and Caroline Wealthy (Kirkham) Chamberlain, married on 4 September 1853 in the village of Ashley (now New Baltimore), Michigan.⁷ They sold their land there on 9 February 1854.⁸ Then they moved to Saint Louis, Missouri, where Ida was born on 6 July in 1855–57.⁹

- 3. Daily Blade (Concordia, Kans.), 18 September 1907, 6th ed., page 4, col. 3.
- 4. For Kilpatrick, see "Personal," *Arizona Champion* (Flagstaff, Ariz. Terr.), 18 August 1888, page 3, col. 2. For Stewart, see "Local and Personal," *Mohave County Miner* (Mineral Park, Ariz. Terr.), 2 February 1895, page 3, col. 2. For Campbell, see "City Sunbeams," *Coconino Sun* (Flagstaff, Ariz. Terr.), 3 September 1896, page 7, col. 2.
 - 5. "Local Matters," Arizona Champion, 9 July 1890, page 3, col. 3.
- 6. Major databases searched include Newsbank, GenealogyBank (https://www.genealogybank.com), for Dakota Territory, Iowa, and Wichita, Kansas newspapers. Also, Ancestry, Newspapers.com (https://www.newspapers.com), for Arizona, Dakota Territory/South Dakota, Hawaii, and Kansas. Also, Library of Congress, Chronicling America (https://chroniclingamerica.loc.gov). Also, Colorado State Library, Colorado Historic Newspapers Collection (https://www.coloradohistoricnewspapers.org). Also, University of California, Riverside, Center for Bibliographic Studies and Research, California Digital Newspaper Collection (http://cdnc.ucr.edu).
- 7. For Ida's parents, see San Diego Co., marriage certificate 7-014377, Hooker-Campbell, 15 August 1907. For Caroline's full name and marriage date, see *Fold3* (https://www.fold3.com/image/271100439), Family Record, page from Kirkham Family Bible; from Catherine J. Kirkham, widow's pension, certificate W.C. 61361, on service of Allen H. Kirkham (Pvt., Co. H, 5th Minn. Vol. Inf., Civil War); Case Files of Approved Pension Applications . . . , 1861–1934; Civil War and Later Pension Files; Record Group (RG) 15: Department of Veteran's Affairs; National Archives (NA), Washington, D.C. For the marriage, see "A Record Broken," *Evening Argus-Leader* (Sioux Falls, S. Dak.), 2 October 1894, page 1, col. 5. For New Baltimore, see Grace H. Skinner and Elmer L. Skinner, *History Stories of New Baltimore* (New Baltimore, Mich.: New Baltimore Public Library, 1961), 9.
- 8. FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/search/film/008310915), digital film 008310915, images 479–80, Macomb Co., Mich., Record of Deeds Z:279–80, Ashley to Chamberlain, 3 March 1853. Also, ibid. (https://www.familysearch.org/search/film/008310916), digital film 008310916, image 407, 26:122, Chamberlain to Hooker, 14 February 1854.
- 9. FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/search/film/005599359), digital film 005599359, image 2529, Calif. Standard Certificate of Death 10720 (1933), "Ida Mae Beaks also known as Ida Mae Campbell." Her 1855 birth month is consistent with July 1864 in 1900 U.S. census, Maricopa Co., Ariz. Terr., pop. sch., Phoenix, ward 2, ED 28, sheet 1A, dwell. 3, fam. 5, Ida N. Campbell; NARA microfilm T623, roll 46. For birth in 1856–57, see 1860 U.S. census, Wabasha Co., Minn., pop. sch., Lake City, p. 13, dwell. 129, fam. 110, Ida May Chamberlain; NARA microfilm M653, roll 575.

By June 1860 George, his wife ("Welthy"), and five children lived in Lake City, Minnesota. The three oldest children's births predate George and Caroline's marriage, clouding their parentage. Six months before Caroline married George, she brought a bastardy suit against Cornelius E. Baldwin. When she failed to appear, the suit was dismissed, but it could pertain to a child in the 1860 Chamberlain household. 11

On 19 January 1862 George enlisted in Company H of the Fifth Minnesota Infantry at Fort Snelling, in Saint Paul, Minnesota. Detailed there as a hospital nurse, he later served at Corinth, Mississippi, and Memphis, Tennessee. He was honorably discharged at Saint Paul in 1865.¹²

In June 1867 George took a job as a lead carpenter at Fort Rice in Dakota Territory, one of the furthest outposts on the western frontier. His wife and four children followed several months later. ¹³ Established in July 1864, the post protected white settlers moving into Sioux tribal lands. ¹⁴

The Chamberlains lodged near the officers' quarters, where the family's disruptive behavior attracted attention. Lieutenant Louis Adair found George's wife's and sons' "very indecent language" inappropriate for his young daughter, with whom George's daughters quarreled. The family was soon moved outside the garrison, the site of Indian councils. The Chamberlains likely witnessed a treaty signing that brought several thousand Sioux to the fort in July 1868.

The family was probably at Fort Rice in February 1869, when Mary Jane Chamberlain married there, but they were not enumerated there in 1870.¹⁷ They

^{10. 1860} U.S. census, Wabasha Co., Minn., pop. sch., Lake City, p. 13, dwell. 129, fam. 110, George Chamberlain household.

^{11.} Macomb Co., Mich., Circuit Court Journal B:104–5, Wealthy C. Kirkham v. Cornelius E. Baldwin, bastardy complaint, 25 March 1853; Public Library, Mount Clemens, Mich.

^{12.} For the discharge, see George Chamberlain, Declaration for an Original Invalid Pension, 2 June 1886; in George Chamberlain (Pvt., Co. H, 5th Minn. Vol. Inf., Civil War), pension no. 785,166; RG 15, NA–Washington. For St. Paul, see "Minnesota, Territorial and State Censuses, 1849–1905," *Ancestry* (https://search.ancestry.com/search/db.aspx?dbid=1058) > 1865 > Ramsey > image 124, Minn. 1865 census, Ramsey Co., unpaginated, fam. 403, Geo. Chamberlain household. For their city and ward, see ibid., image 121.

^{13. &}quot;Letters received by the Adjutant General, 1861–1870," Fold3 (https://www.fold3.com/image/301610796), report of E. L. Otis, 23 February 1868, in case file C1062, George Chamberlain; from NARA microfilm M619, roll 546.

^{14. &}quot;Fort Rice Historic Site," *State Historical Society of North Dakota* (http://www.history.nd.gov/historicsites/rice/).

^{15. &}quot;Letters received by the Adjutant General, 1861–1870," Fold3, report of E. L. Otis, 23 February 1868, in case file C1062, George Chamberlain.

^{16. &}quot;The Indian Commission," Kansas Daily Tribune (Lawrence, Kans.), 17 July 1868, page 2, col. 4.

^{17.} Fort Rice was in an unorganized portion of Dakota Territory, where no marriages were recorded. For the marriage month, year, and location, see "A Concordian Dead," *Concordia Daily Kansan*, 18 May 1905, page 1, cols. 5–6. For "not enumerated," see "United States Census, 1870," *FamilySearch* (https://www.familysearch.org/search/collection/1438024), searches for Geo*, We*lthy, Car*, Ida/Ada, and Fre*/Fra* Cham*b*n.

likely moved south to White Swan, a small Dakota Territory settlement at the end of the military road from Sioux City, Iowa. The village was an important stage and supply station. ¹⁸ The Chamberlains were in White Swan by April 1872, when Ida married there.

CHARLES LEWIS HAMILTON

Ida, described as "a young and handsome girl of sixteen summers," was only fourteen when she married Charles Hamilton, thirty-five. 19 Charles was "one of those genial, easy, clever gentlemen who have made the border and frontier famous for its hospitality." 20 From about 1866 through 1872 Charles was a post trader at Fort Randall, Dakota Territory, across the Missouri River from White Swan. During that period he established photography studios at Yankton, Dakota Territory, and Sioux City, Iowa. 11 Shortly before marrying Ida, Charles left Fort Randall and opened a photo studio at Sioux Falls, Dakota Territory. He made stereographic scenery pictures but today is known for his early photographs of Native American tribal leaders. 22

Charles and Ida's son, Charles F. Hamilton, was born about 21 April 1873 in Macon County, Missouri, where his father had lived before arriving in Dakota Territory.²³ The Hamiltons returned to Dakota Territory before 1880, when Charles was a miner, and reportedly married. Ida, however, was elsewhere.²⁴

^{18.} Adeline S. Gnirk, comp., The Epic of Papineau's Domain: Comprising Good Lake, Jackson, Moore, Rhoda, and White Swan Townships (Gregory, S. Dak.: Plains Printing, 1986), 14–17.

^{19.} For the marriage, see "Up River: Fort Randall to Yankton," *Sioux City Journal* (Sioux City, Iowa), 18 April 1872, page 4, col. 3. For Ida's age at marriage, see 1930 U.S. census, Los Angeles Co., Calif., pop. sch., Long Beach City, ED 19-1069, sheet 10A, dwell. 76, fam. 486, Ida Mae Campbell; NARA microfilm T626, roll 129. For Hamilton's age, see 1870 U.S. census, Todd Co., Dakota Terr., pop. sch., Subdivision 1, p. 1, dwell./fam. 1, Charles Hamilton; NARA microfilm M593, roll 118.

^{20. &}quot;Personal," Weekly Nonpareil (Council Bluffs, Iowa), 4 December 1869, page 4, col. 3.

^{21. &}quot;Letters received by the Commission Branch of the Adjutant General's Office, 1863–1870," Fold3 (https://www.fold3.com/image/311106217), W. E. Whistler, letter, 13 August 1870, in case file H162, South Dakota, 1867, Charles L. Hamilton.

^{22.} Peter E. Palmquist and Thomas R. Kailbourn, *Pioneer Photographers from the Mississippi to the Continental Divide: A Biographical Dictionary, 1839–1865* (Stanford, Calif.: Stanford University Press, 2005), 301. Also, Diane Merkel and Dietmar Schulte-Möring, "Charles Lewis Hamilton, Photographer," *American-Tribes* (http://www.american-tribes.com/Photographers/BIO/Hamilton.htm). For Yankton, see "C. L. Hamilton, Photographist," *Union and Dakotaian* (Yankton, Dak. Terr.), 1 September 1866, page 3, col. 1. For Sioux Falls, see "Dakota News: Minnehaha County," *Dakota Republican* (Vermillion, Dak. Terr.), 31 October 1872, page 1, col. 4.

^{23.} Charles F. Hamilton, testimony, 16 December 1913, in [Heirs of] Charles L. Hamilton, homestead file, final cert. 406,349, 18 May 1914, Valentine, Neb., Land Office; Land Entry Papers, 1800–1973; RG 49: Records of the Bureau of Land Management; NA–Washington. His age, forty, suggests birth in 1872–73. For his father's former residence in Macon County, see 1850 U.S. census, Macon Co., Mo., pop. sch., Dist. 52, fol. 162v, dwell. 624, fam. 634, Charles L. Hamilton; NARA microfilm M432, roll 405.

^{24. 1880} U.S. census, Custer Co., Dakota Terr., pop. sch., no town, ED 112, p. 23, dwell. 245, fam. 10, Charles L. Hamilton; NARA microfilm T9, roll 114.

Charles worked in South Dakota's mining industry until 1909.²⁵ He established a homestead on 9 February 1909 near Irwin, Nebraska, where he died of heart disease on 17 June 1911.²⁶

JAMES RENWICK KILPATRICK

"Mrs. Ida Hambleton, daughter of Geo. Chamberlain, hotel keeper at White Swan," married telegraph operator and postmaster J. R. Kilpatrick on 13 January 1879.²⁷ James, "a companionable gentleman," worked in the outpost's trading store, one of "the only improvements outside of the Indian huts and tepees" besides Chamberlain's hotel.²⁸

In 1876 the hotel was advertised as "one of the first-class establishments of the country." A description in fall 1877 is less flattering:

A log shack of a place. . . . Out in the "office" a bunch of squawmen were talking and quarreling in French over cards, and in the timber nearby a commotion was kept up by a lot of Indians, and a squaw was particularly making the night hideous by her screams, cries, and moans.³⁰

In March 1879, soon after James and Ida's marriage, a prairie fire destroyed most buildings at White Swan, including Chamberlain's hotel, the post and telegraph offices, and the Kilpatricks' home. James, "the chief victim" of the White Swan fire, rebuilt by August 1879.³¹

In March 1880 the Kilpatricks left White Swan for Butte, Montana Territory.³² Two months later James was the telegraph operator and express agent at nearby Deer Lodge. Its newspaper welcomed "Mr. and Mrs. K," saying "we trust they will

^{25. &}quot;Rich Ore Near Custer," *Black Hills Daily Pioneer* (Deadwood, Dak. Terr.), 6 October 1887, page 2, col. 1. Also, 1900 U.S. census, Lawrence Co., S. Dak., pop. sch., Lead City, ED 27, sheet 32A, dwell. 618, fam. 646, Chas. L. Hamilton; NARA microfilm T623, roll 1551. For settlement at Irwin, see "Lead Briefs," *Deadwood Pioneer-Times* (Deadwood, S. Dak.), 9 May 1909, page 6, col. 3.

^{26.} Charles L. Hamilton, Homestead Entry Application in homestead file 406,349, Valentine, Neb., Land Office, RG 49, NA–Washington. Also, 1910 U.S. census, Cherry Co., Neb., pop. sch., Irwin Precinct, ED 60, sheet 2A, dwell./fam. 19, Charles L. Hamilton; NARA microfilm T624, roll 840. Also, Neb., death certificate 4645 (1911), Chas. H. Hamilton; Department of Health and Human Services, Lincoln, Neb.

^{27. &}quot;A couple of upriver items," *Daily Press and Dakotaian* (Yankton, Dak. Terr.), 17 February 1879, page 5, col. 2.

^{28. &}quot;Yankton to Randall," Daily Press and Dakotaian, 28 December 1877, page 5, cols. 2–3.

^{29. &}quot;Fort Randall," Daily Press and Dakotaian, 4 June 1876, page 4, cols. 2–3.

^{30.} Charles F. Hackett, "Along the Upper Missouri in the 70's," *Daily Argus-Leader* (Sioux Falls, S. Dak.), 7 May 1913, page 4, col. 5.

^{31. &}quot;Local Laconics," *Daily Press and Dakotaian*, 31 March 1879, page 6, col. 1. Also, "The Upper County: White Swan," *Daily Press and Dakotaian*, 11 August 1879, page 4, col. 2. For "chief victim," see "Personal," *Daily Press and Daily Dakotaian*, 21 April 1879, page 4, col. 4.

^{32. &}quot;Passengers Leaving the Terminus," *Helena Weekly Herald* (Helena, Mont. Terr.), 4 March 1880, page 7, col. 2.

be pleased with our town."³³ Apparently not pleased, a month later James and Ida had moved to Helena, Montana Territory.³⁴

In August 1882 Ida was in Concordia, Kansas, preparing to join James in Albuquerque, New Mexico, where he worked for a grocery firm.³⁵ The Kilpatricks apparently lived at Concordia, where Ida's brother-in-law owned a grocery business, and where "J. A." Kilpatrick sold a grocery store in February 1882.³⁶

In November 1883 James established his own grocery business in rapidly growing Flagstaff, founded two years earlier in Arizona Territory.³⁷ James and Ida quickly became prominent in early Flagstaff society. At the 1884 season's opening ball, Ida was "very becomingly dressed in black satin, passemteries [sii] trimming, with cut steal [sii] ornaments and Langtry waves."³⁸

Despite success in Flagstaff, Ida's illness in 1885 and a fire that destroyed James's business in February 1886, disrupted their life.³⁹ In October 1889, after their son's birth and sickness, Ida left James. She lived with friends and family in Kansas and California until her divorce from James on 15 March 1890. Although Ida had accused James of abuse, he received sole custody of their sixteen-month-old son.⁴⁰

Ida's separation from her son could have contributed to her decision to remarry James on 15 June 1891. They returned to Flagstaff and settled on a rugged 160-acre homestead. Heavy winter snows made it a summer-only residence. 42

The Kilpatricks' second marriage fared no better than their first. Ida returned to Los Angeles in 1894 and divorced James on 26 January 1895.⁴³

^{33. &}quot;Personal," The New North-West (Deer Lodge, Mont. Terr.), 7 May 1880, page 3, col. 5.

^{34. 1880} U.S. census, Lewis and Clark Co., Mont. Terr., pop. sch., Helena, ED 18, p. 23, dwell. 252, fam. 259, James R. Kilpatrick household; NARA microfilm T9, roll 742.

^{35. &}quot;Local News," *Concordia Empire*, 3 August 1882, page 3, col. 3. For the grocery, see "J. R. Kilpatrick," *Arizona Champion*, 2 February 1884, page 2, col. 3.

^{36.} For the grocery store sale, see "Local News," *Concordia Empire*, 2 February 1882, page 3, col. 5. For the brother-in-law, see "A Concordian Dead," *Concordia Daily Kansan*, 18 May 1905, page 1, cols. 5–6.

^{37. &}quot;J. R. Kilpatrick," Arizona Champion, 2 February 1884, page 2, col. 3. For "November 1883," see Arizona Champion, 1 January 1887, page 2, col. 6.

^{38. &}quot;The Ball," Arizona Champion, 8 March 1884, page 3, col. 4. "Passementeries" are fringe-trimmed ribbons. "Langtry waves" refers to a hairstyle popularized by actress Lillie Langtry.

^{39.} For Ida's illness, see *Arizona Champion*, 13 June 1885, page 2, col. 4. For the fire, see "Fiery Flames," *Arizona Champion*, 27 February 1886, page 3, cols. 1–4.

^{40.} For the birth, see "Local Matters," *Arizona Champion*, 27 October 1888, page 3, col. 1. For the illness, see ibid., 16 March 1889, page 3, col. 1. For the other details, see Yavapai Co., Ariz. Terr., divorce file 1766 (1890), Kilpatrick v. Kilpatrick; Arizona State Archives, Library, and Public Records, Phoenix.

^{41.} FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/search/film/005698119), digital film 005698119, image 517, Orange Co., Calif., Marriages 1:209, no. 6205, Kilpatrick-Kilpatrick, 15 June 1891.

^{42. &}quot;U.S., Homestead Records, 1863–1908," *Ancestry* (https://search.ancestry.com/search/db.aspx?dbid=60593) > Arizona > Prescott > 1896 > 22 North, 08 East > image 28, James R. Kilpatrick, Homestead Proof—Testimony of claimant, 28 August 1896; in James R. Kilpatrick homestead file.

^{43.} Los Angeles Co., Calif., Superior Court Records case no. 22227 (1894), Kilpatrick v. Kilpatrick, 26 October 1894; Los Angeles Area Court Records, The Huntington Library, San Marino, Calif.

James remarried in 1896 but separated before 1900.⁴⁴ In 1903 he settled in Craig, Colorado, and became its mayor in August 1915.⁴⁵ After James died there, on 4 March 1922, the local paper hailed him as "a real pioneer of the West and one of the foremost citizens of Craig."

WILLIAM GEORGE "MICKEY" STEWART

Ida next married "strikingly handsome" William Stewart, an attorney and politician whose soaring oratory and fierce negotiating skills in the Thirteenth Arizona Territorial Legislature earned him the title "the little giant of the North." Ida and James Kilpatrick had known Stewart from their early days in Flagstaff. In 1884 Stewart worked in Kilpatrick's store. Portraying "a wild Irishman," William also acted with Ida in a play. Thereafter people called him "Mickey." 50

Prominent Flagstaff businessmen, Mickey and James frequently interacted, and Mickey represented James in a lawsuit.⁵¹ By October 1887, however, their relationship was strained. Mickey filed, then withdrew, a criminal case against James.⁵² Two years later James accused Mickey of assault with a deadly weapon, a charge deemed baseless.⁵³ The two men also ran competing banks in Flagstaff.⁵⁴ Whether Ida caused the tension between them is unknown, but Mickey, a notary public who documented Ida's abuse claims for her divorce complaint, knew of her marital troubles.⁵⁵

- 44. "Document Search," Bernalillo County, New Mexico (https://eagleweb.bernco.gov/recorder/eagleweb/docSearch.jsp), for marriage book 1, license 143, Kilpatrick-Ellison, 5 February 1896. Also, "Surprised His Friends," Coconino Sun, 13 February 1896, page 2, col. 2. James's wife was in Georgia in October 1899, when their daughter was born. See 1900 U.S. census, Richmond Co., Ga., pop. sch., Augusta, ward 4, ED 64, sheet 8A, dwell. 187, fam. 215, Effie S. C. Kilpatrick, daughter in the Mary A. Byrd household; NARA microfilm T623, roll 219.
- 45. "J. R. Kilpatrick Newly Appointed Mayor of Town," *Craig Empire* (Craig, Colo.), 18 August 1915, page 1, col. 3.
- 46. "Old Resident and Former Mayor of Craig Passes Away," *Craig Courier* (Craig, Colo.), 9 March 1922, page 1, col. 1.
 - 47. "Hon. W. G. Stewart," Arizona Republic, 16 September 1894, page 2, col. 2.
- 48. "Local Matters," Arizona Champion, 2 August 1884, page 3, col. 2. Also, "The Nominee," Arizona Republic, 13 September 1892, page 1, col. 3.
 - 49. "Jenkins Goes to the Show," Arizona Champion, 29 March 1884, page 2, col. 3.
 - 50. "Prospector News," Arizona Daily Star (Tucson, Ariz. Terr.), 23 October 1892, page 1, col. 3.
 - 51. "Local Matters," Arizona Champion, 7 August 1886, page 3, col. 2.
- 52. "District Court Calendar: Territorial Criminal Cases," *Arizona Weekly Journal-Miner* (Prescott, Ariz. Terr.), 26 October 1887, page 3, col. 6, no. 26. For "nonsuit," see "District Court," *Arizona Weekly Journal-Miner*, 23 November 1887, page 3, col. 5. The lack of a criminal case file suggests the suit was not pursued. For its absence, see Sara A. Guzman (Arizona State Library, Archives and Public Records) to author, e-mail, 18 May 2018; author's files.
 - 53. "Local Matters," Arizona Champion, 28 September 1889, page 3, col. 2.
- 54. For Bank of Flagstaff, see "Local Matters," *Arizona Champion*, 12 February 1887, page 3, col. 2. For J. R. Kilpatrick's Exchange Bank, see "From Monday's Daily," *Arizona Weekly Journal-Miner*, 22 February 1888, page 3, col. 3.
- 55. Ida Kilpatrick, Complaint, 27 February 1890; Yavapai Co., divorce file 1766 (1890), Kilpatrick v. Kilpatrick.

On 28 March 1891, a year after Ida's first divorce from James, she and Mickey obtained a marriage license in Los Angeles.⁵⁶ A week later a Prescott newspaper announced "the redoubtable Mickey Stewart has wandered into the bonds of matrimony... in Los Angeles, to the former wife of J. R. Kilpatrick of Flagstaff."⁵⁷ The report proved "untrue"⁵⁸ Mickey, however, probably expected to marry soon. He likely was surprised when only three months after he and Ida obtained a marriage license, she remarried James Kilpatrick.

Ida married Mickey in Los Angeles on 27 January 1895, the day after receiving her second divorce from James and almost four years after obtaining a marriage license with Mickey.⁵⁹ Mickey, however, had consumption. On 18 April 1895, four months after the marriage, he died at Flagstaff.⁶⁰ Ida, executrix of Mickey's estate, accompanied his body to his boyhood home of Fairfield, Iowa, for burial.⁶¹

JOSEPH CAMPBELL

Ida Stewart married well-known judge and former Phoenix mayor Joseph Campbell in Los Angeles on 29 July 1896.⁶² Although their marriage record places her birth in California in 1862 and does not give her maiden name, a newspaper identifies the bride as "the widow of the late Mickey Stewart of Flagstaff."⁶³ Ida might have been financially independent at this point. Besides owning property in Flagstaff and her likely inheritance from Mickey's estate, she inherited sixty thousand dollars shortly after marrying Joseph.⁶⁴

^{56.} FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/search/film/005686263), digital film 005686263, image 331, Los Angeles Co., Marriage Affidavits 5:211, no. 420, Stewart-Kilpatrick, 28 March 1891.

^{57. &}quot;From Tuesday's Daily," Arizona Weekly Journal-Miner, 8 April 1891, page 3, col. 4.

^{58. &}quot;Wednesday's Edition," Arizona Weekly Journal-Miner, 15 April 1891, page 3, col. 7.

^{59.} FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/search/film/004540556), digital film 004540556, image 163, Los Angeles Co., Record of Marriages 38:315, Stewart-Kilpatrick, Los Angeles, 27 January 1895.

^{60. &}quot;Death has Summoned Him," *Coconino Sun*, 18 April 1895, page 7, col. 3. Also, *Find A Grave* (https://www.findagrave.com/), memorial 50835414, digital images, 8 April 2010, by Richard K. Thompson, of William G. Stewart gravestone (Evergreen Cem., Fairfield, Iowa).

^{61. &}quot;Death of W. G. Stewart," Fairfield Tribune (Fairfield, Iowa), 24 April 1895, page 2, col. 2. Also, FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/search/film/007691640), digital film 007691640, image 666, Ida M. Stewart, petition, 11 May 1895; in Coconino Co., Ariz., probate case 11P, Estate of W. G. Stewart.

^{62.} FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/search/film/004254890), digital film 004254890, image 188, Los Angeles Co., Record of Marriages 42:35, Campbell-Stewart, 29 July 1896. For Campbell's career, see E. S. Gill, "Phoenix, Arizona," *The Californian Illustrated Magazine* 2 (June to November 1892): 257.

^{63.} Los Angeles Co., Record of Marriages 42:35, Campbell-Stewart, 29 July 1896. For Ida's correct birthplace, see "Judge Joseph Campbell," in *Portrait and Biographical Record of Arizona* (Chicago: Chapman, 1901), 982 and 985. For the quotation, see "News in a Nutshell," *Arizona Republican* (Phoenix, Ariz. Terr.), 9 August 1896, page 5, col. 1.

^{64. &}quot;Local Notes; From Monday's Daily," *Arizona Weekly Journal-Miner*, 11 July 1888, page 3, col. 2. For the second inheritance, see "City Sunbeams," *Coconino Sun*, 3 September 1896, page 7, col. 2.

In 1900 Joseph and Ida lived in Phoenix, where he was in poor health. In February 1901 they moved to Honolulu, Hawaii, hoping the climate would benefit him. A year later, seeing no improvement, they returned to Arizona Territory. They moved frequently, living in Globe (1902–3), Solomonville (1904), and Tombstone (1905). In January 1906 Ida and Joseph went to Los Angeles to visit his daughter with his first wife. On 1 February 1906, five days after their arrival, Joseph, fortynine, died of heart disease.

ARCHIBALD H. HOOKER

After Joseph died Ida visited her sister, Mary, in San Diego and, in August 1907, married dentist Archibald H. Hooker.⁶⁹ She apparently remained in San Diego for only a few months after marrying. In February 1908 "Mrs. Dr. A. H. Hooker" went to "her old home in Sioux City, Iowa, in answer to property interest demands which claim her personal attention." She was still there in June 1909.⁷¹

Ida Hooker was enumerated at San Diego in April 1910, but her census entry is inconsistent with her 1907 marriage record.⁷² The census places her birth in Iowa, rather than Saint Louis, Missouri; says her marriage to Archibald was her third, not her sixth; and gives her parents' birthplaces as [blank] and England, rather than New York and Michigan. The discrepancies suggest Ida did not provide the information herself, possibly because she was in Sioux City. She perhaps chose not to return to avoid being ensnared in a scandal surrounding her husband, accused in December 1909 of embezzling money entrusted to him by a family friend.⁷³

Archibald and Ida likely divorced before February 1912, when she remarried again. Archibald moved to Calexico, California, where he died of "ptomaine" poisoning on 28 March 1918.⁷⁴

- 65. For Phoenix, see 1900 U.S. census, Maricopa Co., Ariz. Terr., pop. sch., Phoenix City, ward 2, ED 28, sheet 1A, dwell. 3, fam. 5, Joseph Campbell household. For Hawaii, see "Not Allowed on the Floor of the House," *Honolulu Republican*, 22 February 1901, page 5, col. 4. For his health, see "News of the Week," *Arizona Silver Belt* (Globe, Ariz. Terr.), 5 June 1902, page 1, col. 4.
- 66. For Globe, see "News of the Week," *Arizona Silver Belt*, 5 June 1902, page 1, col. 4. For Solomonville, see "Located at Solomonville," *Arizona Republic*, 4 January 1904, page 5, col. 2. For Tombstone, see "News of the Valley," *Copper Era* (Clifton, Ariz. Terr.), 2 November 1905, page 3, col. 5.
- 67. "Judge Joseph Campbell Dead," *Graham Guardian* (Safford, Ariz. Terr.), 9 February 1906, page 1, cols. 3–4.
- 68. FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/search/film/005597629), digital film 005597629, image 702, Calif., Duplicate Certificate of Death, local no. 702 (1906), Joseph Campbell.
- 69. "Hotel Arrivals; Hotel Robinson," *San Diego Union*, 17 December 1906, page 14, col. 1. For Mary Dunning at San Diego, see "Personal," *Concordia Empire*, 22 March 1906, page 8, col. 3. Also, San Diego Co., marriage certificate 7-014377, Hooker-Campbell, 15 August 1907.
 - 70. "Personals," San Diego Union, 15 February 1908, page 8, col. 6.
 - 71. "Romantic Wedding," Arizona Republican, 6 June 1909, page 16, col. 5.
- 72. 1910 U.S. census, San Diego Co., Calif., pop. sch., San Diego City, ward 9, ED 164, sheet 22B, dwell. 580, fam. 602, Archibald H. Hooker household; NARA microfilm T624, roll 95.
 - 73. "Dr. Hooker Arrested; Woman His Accuser," San Diego Union, 28 December 1909, page 9, col. 2.
 - 74. Calif., death certificate 18-008351 (1918), Archibald Hooker; Bureau of Vital Statistics, Sacramento.

RICHARD THEODORE WARNER

A brief marriage-license notice in the newspaper identifies Ida's next marriage.⁷⁵ On 12 February 1912 Ida married railroad engineer Richard T. Warner in Upland, California.⁷⁶ Their marriage certificate, giving her age as thirty-seven, says she was marrying for the second time, although it was the seventh. It names her parents George Chamberlain and Carrie Kircum (Caroline Kirkham), whose names also appear on the record of Ida's marriage to Archibald Hooker.

Ida's friends and family might not have known about her marriage to Warner. In 1913 a newspaper noted "Mrs. Mary J. Moore of Wichita and her sister Mrs. Ida Campbell of Los Angeles, Calif., will leave tomorrow for Wichita, where Mrs. Campbell will be the guest of Mr. and Mrs. Moore for the winter." The social mention points to the location where Ida filed the divorce suit.

Richard contested her suit, saying he had returned from work to find his wife's note:

She had gone East to see her sister. This was a double surprise as Mr. Warner said he did not know she had a sister. He also found she had cleaned out the safe deposit box.

After Ida's suit was dismissed in January 1915 "at the cost of the plaintiff," Richard divorced her in November 1915.⁷⁹ He remarried in Los Angeles, where he died on 21 December 1929.⁸⁰

CHARLES OSCAR BEEKS

Ida's whereabouts between 1915 and 1920 are unknown. If she married during those years, no record has appeared. In November 1921 her son identified her as Ida M. Beeks.⁸¹ The name leads to Ida's eighth marriage.⁸² On 9 November 1920 Ida married Charles Oscar Beeks in Santa Barbara, California, about 120 miles north of his Long Beach, California, home. A Missouri native, she reportedly lived in Los Angeles. Her given age, forty, was twenty-three years younger than her likely age.⁸³

- 75. "Vital Record," San Bernardino County Sun (San Bernardino, Calif.), 7 February 1912, page 6, col. 6.
- 76. San Bernardino Co., marriage certificate, Warner-Campbell, 12 February 1912; Assessor-Recorder-County Clerk, San Bernardino.
 - 77. Daily Blade, 7 October 1913, page 4, col. 4.
- 78. Sedgwick Co., Kans., Dist. Court Division No. 2, divorce file 32324 (1914), Warner v. Warner; Record Dept., 18th Judicial District, Wichita, Kans.
- 79. "Wife Takes Money, Then He Gets Divorce," Los Angeles Times, 25 November 1915, page 20, col. 2. For Ida's case, see "Conversions Didn't Stick," Wichita Daily Eagle, 8 January 1915, page 2, col. 4.
- 80. FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/search/film/005599341), digital film 005599341, image 205, Calif., Standard Certificate of Death 13587 (1929), Richard Theodore Warner.
- 81. FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/search/film/004280972), digital film 004280972, image 1028, Los Angeles Co., Record of Marriages 400:188, Hamilton-Wardle, 10 November 1921.
 - 82. "Marriage Licenses," Morning Press (Santa Barbara, Calif.), 10 November 1920, page 4, col 3.
- 83. Santa Barbara Co., marriage license 5-124, Beeks-Campbell, 9 November 1920; Clerk-Recorder, Santa Barbara, Calif. For Charles's residence, see 1920 U.S. census, Los Angeles Co., Calif., pop. sch., Long Beach Township, City of Long Beach, ED 75, sheet 6A, dwell. 67, fam. 196, Charles O. Beeks; NARA microfilm T625, roll 104.

In 1921 and 1922 Ida May Beeks lived in Long Beach at 211 Linden Avenue, the address of Mrs. Ida May Campbell in 1924–30.84 The surname reversion suggests Ida divorced Beeks in 1922–24. If so, they did not file in Los Angeles County.85

JOHN A. VENSEL

Ida apparently intended to remarry yet again. In January 1931 Long Beach residents Ida M. Campbell, fifty-four, and John A. Vensel, sixty-nine, applied for a marriage license in neighboring Orange County, California. 86 They apparently did not marry. 87

CONCLUSION

Ida moved before 1932 to Los Angeles, where she died of chronic interstitial nephritis on 17 September 1933. Her death certificate identifies her as "Ida Mae Beaks also known as Ida Mae Campbell," daughter of George Chamberland and Caroline Kirker, and ex-wife of Charles Beaks. Informant William H. Wilson shared Ida's address.⁸⁸ He had lived there in 1920, when his immediate neighbor was Mary E. Beeks, Ida's former mother-in-law.⁸⁹ Ida left no estate record.⁹⁰

Beautiful and charming, Ida May (Chamberlain) Hamilton Kilpatrick Stewart Campbell Hooker Warner Beeks had eight known marriages, including two to the same man. She lived in at least nine American states and territories and sometimes married or divorced where she did not live. Her frequent moves, surname changes,

- 84. "California, Voter Registrations, 1900–1968," *Ancestry* (https://search.ancestry.com/search/db .aspx?dbid=61066) > Los Angeles County > 1922 > Roll 011 > image 326, Index to Register of Voters: Long Beach City Precinct No. 31, 1922, for Mrs. Ida May Beeks. Also, ibid., 1924 > Roll 013 > image 549; 1926 > Roll 016 > image 647; and 1928 > Roll 020 > image 793; for Mrs. Ida May Campbell. Also, *Long Beach City Directory 1925* (Long Beach, Calif: Western Directory Co., 1925), 224, "Ida May Campbell, wid. of Jos." Also, 1930 U.S. census, Los Angeles Co., Calif., pop. sch., Long Beach City, ED 19-1069, sheet 10A, dwell. 76, fam. 486, Ida Mae Campbell.
- 85. Archives and Records Center (Los Angeles Co.) to author, 19 May 2017, letter reporting negative findings for Ida M. or Charles Beeks in divorce index, 1921–1930.
- 86. "Notices of Intention to Marry," Santa Ana Register (Santa Ana, Calif.), 1 February 1931, page 3, col. 1.
- 87. Susan Berumen (Archivist, Orange Co., Calif.) to author, "Vensel/Campbell marriage license," e-mail, 27 October 2017, reporting a negative search of microfilmed marriage affidavits.
- 88. For Ida's residence in 1932, see "California, Voter Registrations, 1900–1968," *Ancestry* > Los Angeles County > 1932 > Roll 030 > image 193, Index to Register of Voters: Los Angeles City Precinct No. 178, Mrs. Ida May Campbell. For her death, *FamilySearch*, digital film 005599359, image 2529, Calif., Standard Certificate of Death 10720 (1933), "Ida Mae Beaks also known as Ida Mae Campbell."
- 89. 1920 U.S. census, Los Angeles Co., Calif., pop. sch., Los Angeles, ED 293, sheet 2A, dwell. 43, fam. 44, William Wilson, and dwell. 44, fam. 45, M. E. Beeks; NARA microfilm T625, roll 111. For Mary Beeks's relationship to Charles, see "Deaths (Beeks)," Los Angeles Times, 25 March 1927, page 24, col. 2.
- 90. Archives and Records Center (Los Angeles Co.) to author, 19 May 2017, letter reporting negative findings for Ida M. Beeks/Beaks or Campbell in Probate Index, 1980 [sic—likely intended as 1930] to 1934.

and conflicting data complicated tracing her life and marriages. Nevertheless, information from multiple local newspapers uniquely identify Ida and her husbands. Her story demonstrates how newspapers can reveal unsuspected locations of someone's records and provide context for a full life story.

GENEALOGICAL SUMMARY

First Generation

1. **George**⁷ **Chamberlain** alias **Bidwell** was born in 1826–28 in New York. ⁹¹ He died on 26 October 1896 at Wheeler, South Dakota, and was buried in Jasper Cemetery in nearby Geddes. ⁹² He married (1) at Ashley (today's New Baltimore), Michigan, on 4 September 1853, **Caroline Wealthy Kirkham**. ⁹³ Daughter of Allen Howland Kirkham and Catherine Johnson Hicks, she was born in New York state on 23 October 1829. ⁹⁴ Caroline, who died in or after 1895, could be buried in Jasper Cemetery. ⁹⁵ While married to Caroline, George married as "George Bidwell" (2) on

- 91. "His One Wild Freak," St. Paul Daily Globe (St. Paul, Minn.), 26 April 1887, page 1, col. 3. The article identifies him as "George Chamberlain, alias Bidwell, of White Lake, Aurora County [Minnesota]." For birth about 1826, see 1860 U.S. census, Wabasha Co., Minn., pop. sch., Lake City, p. 13, dwell. 129, fam. 110, George Chamberlain. For birth in 1825–26, see George Chamberlain, Declaration for Invalid Pension, 23 February 1891; in George Chamberlain Civil War pension no. 785,166; RG 15, NA–Washington. A biographical sketch possibly from family information puts his birth in Canada in 1828. See Adeline S. Gnirk, comp., Epic of the Great Exodus: Comprising Carroll, Castalia, Darlington, Forbes, Hamilton, Lake George, LaRoche, Platte, and Signal Townships (Gregory, S. Dak.: Gregory Times-Advocate, 1985), 297.
- 92. [Commissioner], Law Division, to Commissioner, General Land Office, letter, 12 December 1907; in George Chamberlain Civil War pension no. 785,166; RG 15, NA–Washington. It cites a 16 June 1897 letter from Edwin M. Starcher of Wheeler, S. Dak. Also, *Find A Grave*, memorial 71041120, image, 19 November 2015, by "Becky," of Geo. Chamberlain gravestone (Jasper Cem., Geddes, S. Dak).
- 93. For the marriage place, see "A Record Broken," Evening Argus-Leader, 2 October 1894, page 1, col. 5. No record was found in FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/search/film/004674119), digital film 4674119, images 128–133 ("C" surnames) and 154–55 ("K" surnames), "Marriage Records [1849–1854], Macomb County, Michigan, Vol. 2," undated typescript, Alexander Macomb Chapter, Daughters of the American Revolution, Mt. Clemens).
- 94. For Caroline's birth date and parents' names, see *Fold3*, Family Record, page from Kirkham Family Bible. For her birthplace, see 1850 U.S. census, Macomb Co., Mich, pop. sch., Lenox, p. 174, dwell. 1215, fam. 1226, Thomas Haire household; NARA microfilm M432, roll 357. Her mother's estate identifies Caroline W. Chamberlain of Edgerton, Dak. Terr., as a surviving child and heir. See *FamilySearch* (https://www.familysearch.org/search/film/007671708), digital film 007671708, image 1133 (James P. Kirkham, petition to administer, 12 January 1887) and image 1189 (James K. Kirkham, petition to sell, 15 February 1887); both from Olmsted Co., Minn., District Court probate box 22, file 752, Catharine J. Kirkham.
- 95. "South Dakota, State Census, 1895," *Amestry* (https://search.ancestry.com/search/db.aspx?dbid=6120) > Charles Mix > Signal > image 2, 1895 S. Dak. census, Signal Twp., Geo. Chamberlain household. Caroline likely was the female over twenty. For "Charlotte" Chamberlain buried in the same plot as George Chamberlain, see Joy Fisher, "Charles Mix Co., SD Jasper Cemetery," typescript, *US GenWeb Archives: South Dakota* (http://files.usgwarchives.net/sd/chasmix/cemeteries/jasper.txt); citing "data compiled in February 1941 by the WPA Graves Registration Project," for section 1, lot 17, grave 2. Also, *Find A Grave*, memorial 71041119, "Caroline Welthy Chamberlain," 8 June 2011, by "Becky"; no gravestone transcription or image; citing section 1, lot 17, grave 2.

30 December 1886 at her birthplace of St. Andrews, Manitoba, **Frances (Omand) Beddome**, daughter of James and Jane (Brown) Omand. Frances was born on 30 November 1840 and died on 17 November 1891 at Winnipeg, Manitoba. Caroline brought bigamy charges against George at the Winnipeg, Manitoba, police court, and they divorced. No 4 July 1888, as George Chamberlain, he remarried (3) **Frances (Omand) Beddome**.

George remarried (4) his first wife, **Caroline (Kirkham) Chamberlain**, at Edgerton, South Dakota, in September 1894. An article about the marriage says, "since his divorce from Mrs. Chamberlain, he has been the husband at different times of two Canadian women and two Ohio women." The Canadian wives may refer to his two marriages to Frances; the Ohio marriages are unknown. George's Civil War pension file contains no information on his family. 102

George's likely parents

George identified his Canadian-born parents as Justin and Orcilla Chamberlain. ¹⁰³ Indirect evidence suggests they were Augustin Chamberland and Ursula Carier, who married on 14 February 1820 in Beauharnois, Quebec. ¹⁰⁴ They lived in Quebec through 12 August 1827. ¹⁰⁵ By 1840 they had moved to Franklin County, New York,

- 96. Municipality of St. Andrews, Manitoba, marriages, p. 284, no. 15, Bidwell-Beddome, 30 December 1886; Archives of Manitoba, Winnipeg.
- 97. Find A Grave, memorial 47469210, image, 2 February 1810, by C. MacKenzie, of Frances Omand Beddome gravestone (Red Anglican Church Cem., Saint-Andrews, Manitoba). For her complete birth date, see *Library and Archives Canada* (http://www.collectionscanada.gc.ca/lac-bac/search/arch), online MIKAN no. 1499459 (two images), for Francis Beddome, affidavit, 1 May 1876, claim no. 22 in Canada, Metis and Original White Settlers affidavits.
- 98. "His One Wild Freak," *St. Paul Daily Globe*, 26 April 1887, page 1, col. 3. For the divorce, see "A Record Broken," *Evening Argus-Leader*, 2 October 1894, page 1, col. 5. For the absence of relevant records in South Dakota counties where George lived, see Deb Thiry (Aurora Co., S. Dak., Clerk of Courts) to author, "Re: Chamberlain Divorce," e-mail, 10 March 2017; author's files. Also, County Clerk (Charles Mix Co., S. Dak.), interview by author, 11 March 2017; notes in author's files.
- 99. Municipality of Winnipeg, marriages, p. 17, no. 2, Chamberlain-Beddome, 4 July 1888; Archives of Manitoba.
 - 100. "A Record Broken," Evening Argus-Leader, 2 October 1894, page 1, col. 5.
- 101. Ancestry, "Ohio, County Marriages, 1774–1993" (https://search.ancestry.com/search/db.aspx?dbid=61378) and "Ohio, Compiled Marriage Index, 1803–1900" (https://search.ancestry.com/search/db.aspx?dbid=5194), unproductive searches for George Chamberlain.
- 102. Form 3-416, 12 December 1867, and Declaration for Invalid Pension, 23 February 1891; in George Chamberlain Civil War pension no. 785,166; RG 15, NA–Washington. It notes the family circular's absence from the file.
 - 103. Municipality of Winnipeg, marriages, p. 17, no. 2, Chamberlain-Beddome, 4 July 1888.
- 104. FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/search/film/005469007), digital film 005469007, image 253, Saint-Clément Par. (Beauharnois Co., Quebec), register, 1819–1827, marriage 8, Chamberland-Carier, 14 February 1820.
- 105. Ibid. (https://www.familysearch.org/search/film/005468921), digital film 005468921, image 243, Sainte-Martine Par. (Sainte-Martine, Quebec) register, 1823–1831, burial 42, Marguerite, daughter of Augustin Chamberland and Ursule Carrier, 12 August 1827.

where Augustin began to call himself "Justin."¹⁰⁶ "Urcilla" (also called Rosilla) Chamberlain later lived in Ohio with her daughter Eliza (Chamberlain) Mellen Bidwell.¹⁰⁷ Ursula's residence in Ohio, where George visited his mother, "nearly ninety" in 1882, and his later use of the Bidwell surname, suggest George and Eliza were siblings.¹⁰⁸

George "Bidwell"

About 1886 George Chamberlain left his family at White Lake in Dakota Territory and went to Parkdale, Manitoba. There, as "George Bidwell," he claimed to be a widower, and "spoke to his Parkdale friends of his dearly departed spouse in the warmest and most affectionate terms." ¹⁰⁹ In late 1886 George Bidwell married Francis (Omand) Beddome at the Church of England parish church at St. Andrews in Manitoba. His marriage registration identifies his parents as Justin Bidwell and Caroline Kirkham, the name of his first wife. ¹¹⁰

In April 1887 Caroline discovered George's location, and he was tried for bigamy in the Winnipeg Police Court. Newspaper accounts of the courtroom proceedings contrast George's "quite cool and unconcerned" demeanor with that of his "weeping and fainting" first wife, who was "calling on her husband to come back and live with her." No known records indicate whether George was

106. FamilySearch, digital film 005468921, image 526, register, 1831–1836, fol. 130, baptism, 9 June 1834, of Charles Napolean Chamberlain, born on 24 April to Augustin Chamberlain and Ursule Cariere, "du village de Malone, dans le diocès de New York" [of the village of Malone, in the diocese of New York]. Also, 1840 U.S. census, Franklin Co., N.Y., pop. sch., Fort Covington, p. 189, Justin Chamberlain household; NARA microfilm M704, roll 283. Also, "U.S., French Catholic Church Records (Drouin Collection), 1695–1954," *Ancestry* (https://search.ancestry.com/search/db.aspx?dbid=1111) > H > Hogansburg; Registres de la paroisse [registers of the parish] and Missions and Forts > 1843–1946 > image 52, for Baptisms (Malone, N.Y.) 1:7, Alexander Chamberlain, 16 April 1844.

107. 1850 U.S. census, Portage Co., Ohio, pop. sch., Ravenna (West Half), fol. 22r, dwell. 98, fam. 100, Erastus Mellen household; NARA microfilm M432, roll 722. Also, 1880 U.S. census, Lucas Co., Ohio, pop. sch., Sylvania, ED 51, p. 30, dwell. 286, fam. 294, Harry Bidwell household; NARA microfilm T9, roll 1044. For the relationship, see *Find A Grave*, memorial 136210232, image, 30 August 2015, by "Barnard/Oconnor/Wolford," of Rosilla Chamberlin gravestone (Ravine Cem., Sylvania, Ohio). For the Bidwell marriage, see *FamilySearch* (https://www.familysearch.org/search/film/007724824), digital film 007724824, image 173, Lenawee Co., Mich., Marriage records (1852–1864), p. 333, no. 1887, Bidwell-Chamberlain, 19 June 1859.

108. For the visit, see "Personal," *Press and Daily Dakotaian* (Yankton, Dak. Terr.), 20 March 1882, page 4, col. 3. Eliza's death record does not name her parents. See *Familysearch* (https://www.familysearch.org/search/film/004021123), digital film 004021123, image 2742, Ohio, Certificate of Death 49617 (1911), Eliza Bidwell.

- 109. "He Gave Her a Kiss," St. Paul Daily Globe, 14 April 1887, page 1, col. 1.
- 110. Municipality of St. Andrews, marriages, p. 284, no. 15, Bidwell-Beddome, 30 December 1886.
- 111. "He Gave Her a Kiss," St. Paul Daily Globe, 14 April 1887, page 1, col. 1.

convicted.¹¹² In November 1887, as a "resident of Dakota," he visited his daughter Ida in Flagstaff, Arizona Territory.¹¹³

George returned to Canada by 4 July 1888, when he remarried Frances.¹¹⁴ They lived at Winnipeg, where he ran a boarding house and was a member of Grand Army of the Republic International Post 592.¹¹⁵ After Francis died, on 17 November 1891, George settled at Edgerton, where he remarried Caroline. In 1895 George lived at Signal Township, South Dakota, with a woman over age twenty, probably Caroline.¹¹⁶ The location likely was near Wheeler, where George died in 1896.

George and Caroline Chamberlain had four or five children in their home:¹¹⁷

i. MARY JANE² CHAMBERLAIN, born in July 1851 in Michigan;¹¹⁸ died on 4 December 1927, probably at Concordia, Kansas.¹¹⁹ She married (1) in February 1869 at Fort Rice, Dakota Territory, Danforth Tyler Dunning, born on 4 November 1832 at Bennington, Vermont, and died 17 May 1905 at Concordia.¹²⁰ Mary married (2) on 2 April 1908 at Wichita, Kansas, John

^{112.} For the absence of entries for George Chamberlain/Bidwell in Winnipeg Police Court Record Books (Nominal indexes 1885–1908), and Manitoba, Queen's Bench and County Court (Winnipeg), Criminal Index 1872–1987, see Eric Hallatt (Research Assistant, Government and Private Sector Archives, Archives of Manitoba), to author, "Re: Assistance with Manitoba Court Records research," e-mail, 27 January 2016; author's files.

^{113. &}quot;Local Matters," Arizona Champion, 5 November 1887, page 3, col. 2.

^{114.} Municipality of Winnipeg, marriages, p. 17, no. 2, Chamberlain-Beddome, 4 July 1888.

^{115. &}quot;1891 census of Canada," *Ancestry* (https://search.ancestry.com/search/db.aspx?dbid=1274) > Manitoba > Winnipeg > Ward 5 > image 137, 1891 Canada census, Winnipeg, Manitoba, ward 5, p. 41, fam. 233, George Chamberlain. For GAR post membership, see Mitchell H. Saunders, Neighbors' Affidavit, 4 March 1891; in George Chamberlain Civil War pension no. 785,166, RG 15, NA–Washington.

^{116. &}quot;South Dakota, State Census, 1895," *Ancestry* > Charles Mix > Signal > image 2, 1895 S. Dak. census, Signal Twp., Geo. Chamberlain household.

^{117.} Gnirk, comp., Epic of the Great Exodus, 297.

^{118. 1900} U.S. census, Cloud Co., Kans., pop. sch., Concordia City, ward 3, ED 18, sheet 16A, dwell. 346, fam. 367, Danford Dunning household. For her middle name, see "A Good Man Gone," *Daily Blade*, 18 May 1905, page 1, col. 1.

^{119. &}quot;Deceased Listing – Summary," *Concordia, Kansas* (http://www.concordiaks.org/A-H4.29.16. compressed.pdf), p. 7, for Dunning, Mary J. Kansas death records are not public documents. See "Genealogy Requests," *Kansas Department of Health and Environment Office of Vital Statistics* (http://www.kdheks.gov/vital/genealogy.html). Also, *Find A Grave*, memorial 40653774, image, 14 August 2009, by Judy Mayfield, of Mary J. Dunning gravestone (Pleasant Hill Cem., Concordia, Kans.). For no obituary in Concordia newspapers, see Marilyn Johnston (Cloud County [Kans.] Historical Society) to author, "Re: newspaper articles," e-mail, 26 April 2018; author's files. For Mary's residence at Concordia, see "Kansas, State Census Collection, 1855–1925," *Ancestry* (https://search.ancestry.com/search/db.aspx?dbid=1088) > 1925 > Cloud > image 166, 1925 Kansas census, Cloud Co., Concordia, p. 27, dwell./fam. 235, Mary J. Dunning; from Kansas Historical Society microfilm KS1925_24.

^{120. &}quot;A Concordian Dead," Concordia Daily Kansan, 18 May 1905, page 1, cols. 5–6.

- Moore, "a well to do retired farmer," born about 1849 in Ohio. 121 They divorced before 14 January 1920. 122
- 3 ii. [Apparently] SAMANTHA CHAMBERLAIN, born about 1852 in Michigan. 123
- 4 iii. JOHN FRANCIS "FRANK" CHAMBERLAIN, born on 3 May 1852 or February 1853 in Michigan; died on 29 August 1931 at Colome, South Dakota. He married about 1880, Mary Kounovsky, born in December 1861 in Bohemia or Nebraska and died on 13 April 1938 at Springfield, Oregon. 125
- + 5 iv. IDA MAY/MAE CHAMBERLAIN, born on 6 July in 1855–57 at St. Louis, Missouri, died on 17 September 1933 at Los Angeles, California. She married at least eight times: (1) Charles L. Hamilton, in April 1872; (2) James Renwick Kilpatrick, 13 February 1879, and (3) again on 15 June 1891; (4) William George Stewart, 27 January 1895; (5) Joseph Campbell, 29 July 1896; (6) Archibald H. Hooker, 15 August 1907; (7) Richard Theodore Warner, 12 February 1912; and (8) Charles Oscar Beeks, 9 November 1921.
 - 6 v. GEORGE FRED CHAMBERLAIN, born probably on 30 January 1860 in Minnesota, died after 10 May 1901, when he was enumerated in Canada. He married at least three times: (1) on 28 January 1876 at Bon Homme County, Dakota Territory, Ella Hoyt; 127 (2), before 1 June 1880, Marry/Marey [—?—], born

^{121. &}quot;Wedded in Wichita," *Concordia Empire*, 6 April 1908, page 5, col. 6. For John's birth information, see 1910 U.S. census, Sedgwick Co., Kans., pop. sch., Wichita, ward 2, ED 115, sheet 4B, dwell. 83, fam. 86, John Moore; NARA microfilm T624, roll 456.

^{122. 1920} U.S. census, Cloud Co., Kans., pop. sch., Concordia City, ED 21, sheet 16A, dwell. 120, fam. 125, Mary J. Dunning; NARA T625, roll 526.

^{123. 1860} U.S. census, Wabasha Co., Minn., pop. sch., Lake City, p. 13, dwell. 129, fam. 110, George Chamberlain household.

^{124.} For 1853 birth, see 1900 U.S. census, Charles Mix Co., S. Dak., pop. sch., Signal Twp., ED 80, sheet 4B, dwell./fam. 78, Frank Chamberlain household; NARA microfilm T623, roll 1547. For birth in May 1852 and death date, see *Find A Grave*, memorial 70789391, "Frank Chamberlain," 3 June 2011, and image, 20 August 2011 of Frank Chamberlain gravestone (Old Platte Cem., Platte, S. Dak.), both by "Becky." The memorial cites no sources for the complete birth and death dates, which do not appear in the gravestone image. For the death place, see "Frank Chamberlain, Pioneer of Charles Mix County, Dies," *Daily Argus-Leader*, 3 September 1931, page 14, col. 4. For his parents and calculated birth on 24 February 1852 in Ohio, see S. Dak., death certificate 138039 (1931), Frank Chamberlain.

^{125.} For Bohemia and her likely maiden name, see 1880 U.S. census, Charles Mix Co., Dakota Terr., pop. sch., ED 92, p. 5, dwell./fam. 2, Frank Chamberlain household; NARA microfilm T9, roll 114. For her birth and likely marriage years, see 1900 U.S. census, Charles Mix Co., So. Dak., pop. sch., Signal Twp., ED 80, sheet 4B, dwell./fam. 78, Frank Chamberlain household. For her death date and Nebraska birth, see *Find A Grave*, memorial 70789392, "Mary Kounovksy Chamberlain," and image of Mary Chamberlain gravestone (Old Platte Cem.), both by "Becky," 30 August 2011. For Mary's maiden name as "Knowousky," see Gnirk, comp., *Epic of the Great Exodus*, p. 297.

^{126. 1860} U.S. census, Wabasha Co., Minn., pop. sch., Lake City, p. 13, dwell. 129, fam. 110, George Chamberlain household. For his likely birth date, see "1901 Census of Canada," *Ancestry* (https://search.ancestry.com/search/db.aspx?dbid=8826) > The Territories, Assiniboia (West/Ouest) > Wood Mountain > image 1, 1901 Canada Census, Northwest Territories, District 204, Subdistrict, Z2-1, subdivision 55, dwell./fam. 8, Fred Chamberlain household.

^{127. &}quot;Dakota News: Bon Homme County," Daily Press and Dakotaian, 29 January 1876, page 4, col. 3.

about 1867 in Norway;¹²⁸ and (3), before 1 June 1885, probably at Charles Mix County, Dakota Territory, Jennie Ann Powell.¹²⁹

Second Generation

5. Ida May/Mae² Chamberlain (George¹, Justin⁴) was born on 6 July in 1855–57 at Saint Louis, Missouri, and died on 17 September 1933 at Los Angeles, California. She married (1), in April 1872 at Fort Randall in Dakota Territory, Charles Lewis Hamilton. Son of Charles H. and Melissa (Hardgrove) Hamilton, he was born in December 1836 in Kentucky and died on 17 June 1911 at Gordon, Nebraska. Charles and Ida probably divorced before 13 February 1879, when "Mrs. Ida Hambleton" married (2), at the Yankton Agency in Dakota Territory, James Renwick Kilpatrick. Son of James A. and Mary Jane (Stevenson) Kilpatrick, he was born on 11 June 1851 in Ohio and died on 4 March 1922 at Craig, Colorado. Ida divorced James on 15 March 1890. She then remarried (3) him on 15 June 1891 at Santa Ana, California. They divorced again on 26 January 1895 at Los Angeles. Ida married there (4), on 27 January 1895, William George

- 130. FamilySearch, digital film 005599359, image 2529, Calif., Standard Certificate of Death 10720 (1933), "Ida Mae Beaks also known as Ida Mae Campbell." Also, 1860 U.S. census, Wabasha Co., Minn., pop. sch., Lake City, p. 13, dwell. 129, fam. 110, George Chamberlain household.
- 131. "Up River: Fort Randall to Yankton," *Sioux City Journal*, 18 April 1872, page 4, col. 3. For Charles's middle name, see "In the Circuit Court of Macon County, Missouri, at Macon," *Macon Chronicle* (Macon, Mo.), 6 January 1947, page 2, col. 5.
- 132. Neb., death certificate 4645 (1911), Chas. H. Hamilton. Also, 1900 U.S. census, Lawrence Co., S. Dak., pop. sch., Lead City, ED 27, sheet 32A, dwell. 618, fam. 646, Chas. L. Hamilton.
- 133. "A couple of upriver items," *Daily Press and Dakotaian*, 17 February 1879, page 5, col. 2. Also, Yavapai Co., Ariz. Terr., divorce file 1766 (1890), Kilpatrick v. Kilpatrick. James's full name is inferred from his son's name. See "U.S., World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917–1918," digital images, *Ancestry* (https://search.ancestry.com/search/db.aspx?dbid=6482), card for James Renwick Kilpatrick Jr., serial no. 2143, order no. 80, Dist. 7, Denver, Colo.
- 134. Colo., death certificate no. 3518 (1922), James R. Kilpatrick; Bureau of Vital Statistics, Denver. His death record and obituaries do not name his mother, whose name appears on his sister's death record. See "Ohio Deaths, 1908–1953," FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/search/film/004001900), digital film 004001900, image 632, Ohio, Certificate of Death 71256 (1933), Myra Dunlap. Her name and relationship appear in "Old Resident and Former Mayor of Craig Passes Away," Craig Courier, 9 March 1922, page 1, col. 1
 - 135. Yavapai Co., divorce file 1766 (1890), Kilpatrick v. Kilpatrick.
 - 136. Orange Co., Calif., Marriages 1:209, no. 6205, Kilpatrick-Kilpatrick, 15 June 1891.
 - 137. Los Angeles Co., Superior Court Records case no. 22227 (1894), Kilpatrick v. Kilpatrick.

^{128. 1880} U.S. census, Charles Mix Co., Dakota Terr., pop. sch., ED 92, p. 5, dwell./fam. 8, Fred Chamberlain.

^{129.} For Jennie's maiden name, see her daughter's marriage record, "Montana, County Marriages, 1865–1950," FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/search/film/004351316), digital film 004351316, image 281, Valley Co., Mont., marriage records, Shufelt-Chamberlain, 22 February 1900. For marriage before June 1885, see "South Dakota, Territorial Census, 1885," Ancestry (https://search.ancestry.com/search/db.aspx?dbid=6247) > Charles Mix > image 14, ED 128, p. 29, dwell. 329, fam. 340, Fred Chamberlain.

"Mickey" Stewart. ¹³⁸ Son of William Adams Stewart and Mary M. Lang, ¹³⁹ Mickey was born on 10 September 1858 in Hamilton County, Iowa, and died on 18 April 1895 at Flagstaff, Arizona Territory. ¹⁴⁰ Ida married (5), on 29 July 1896 at Los Angeles, Joseph Campbell. ¹⁴¹ Son of Philip and Mary (Henderson) Campbell, he was born on 17 June 1857 near Santa Rosa, California, and died on 1 February 1906 in Los Angeles. ¹⁴² Ida married (6), on 15 August 1907 in San Diego, California, Archibald H. Hooker. Son of Joseph Blunt Hooker and Sarah Wolleat, he was born on 1 March 1855 at Owatonna, Minnesota, and died on 28 March 1918 at Calexico, California. ¹⁴³ Ida married (7), on 12 February 1912 at Upland, California, Richard Theodore Warner. ¹⁴⁴ Son of David S. and Wilhelmina (Bradshaw) Warner, he was born on 2 May 1860 in Forest, Ohio, and died on 21 December 1929 at Los Angeles. ¹⁴⁵ Richard and Ida divorced in November 1915. ¹⁴⁶ Ida married (8), on 9 November 1920 at Santa Barbara, California, Charles Oscar Beeks. ¹⁴⁷

^{138.} Los Angeles Co., Marriage Certificate 36:315, Stewart-Kilpatrick, 27 January 1895. For Stewart's given name, see "Stewart-Kilpatrick," Los Angeles Times, 29 January 1895, page 12, col. 2. For his nickname, see "Mickey' Stewart Married," Arizona Weekly Citizen (Tucson, Ariz. Terr.), 2 February 1895, page 4, col. 2. For his middle name, see 1860 U.S. census, Jefferson Co., Iowa, pop. sch., Fairfield, p. 200, dwell. 1467, fam. 1296, William A. Stewart household; NARA microfilm M653, roll 328.

^{139.} Find A Grave, memorial 50835414, images, 8 April 2010, by Richard K. Thompson, of William G. Stewart gravestone (Evergreen Cem.). Also, ibid., memorials 50835103 and 50835195, for gravestones of Wm. A. Stewart and Mary M. Stewart. For William's parents, see "Iowa, Marriage Records, 1880–1940," Anestry (https://search.ancestry.com/search/db.aspx?dbid=8823) > 1896 > 384 (Iowa–Muscatine) > image 60, Return of Marriages in the County of Jefferson for . . . 1896, no. 7558, Simpson-Lentz, 24 October 1895. Bride Elenor C. Lentz, whose parents are named, was William's sister. See FamilySearch, digital film 007691640, image 666, Petition of Ida M. Stewart, 11 May 1895, W. G. Stewart estate. The listed heirs include William's parents and "Mrs. Nora Lent."

^{140. &}quot;Death of W. G. Stewart," Fairfield Tribune, 24 April 1895, page 2, col. 2. The article was published in his parents' hometown, where they could have provided the birth information. Also, "Death has Summoned Him," Coconino Sun, 18 April 1895, p. 7, col. 3. Also, "Arizona Genealogy Birth and Death Certificates," Arizona Department of Health Services, Arizona Genealogy Birth and Death Certificates (http://genealogy.az.gov), negative Soundex search for "Stewart" in 1895.

^{141.} Los Angeles Co., Record of Marriages 42:35, Campbell-Stewart, 29 July 1896.

^{142. &}quot;Judge Joseph Campbell," in *Portrait and Biographical Record of Arizona*, 982 and 985. Also, *FamilySearch*, digital film 005597629, image 702, Calif., Duplicate Certificate of Death, local no. 702 (1906), Joseph Campbell.

^{143.} San Diego Co., marriage certificate 7-014377, Hooker-Campbell, 15 August 1907. Archibald's birth information appears in family questionnaire, 4 June 1898; in Joseph B. Hooker Civil War pension no. S.C. 268,902, RG 15, NA–Washington. Also, Calif., death certificate 18-008351 (1918), Archibald Hooker.

^{144.} San Bernardino Co., marriage certificate, Warner-Campbell, 12 February 1912.

^{145.} FamilySearch, digital film 005599341, image 205, Calif., Standard Certificate of Death 13587 (1929), Richard Theodore Warner.

^{146. &}quot;Wife Takes Money," Los Angeles Times, 25 November 1915, page 20, col. 2.

^{147.} Santa Barbara Co., marriage license 5-124, Beeks-Campbell, 9 November 1920.

Son of Theodore C. and Mary E. (Jackson) Beeks, he was born on 9 November 1856 in Indiana and died on 28 July 1955 at Long Beach, California.¹⁴⁸

Ida and Charles L. Hamilton had one child of record:

+ 7 i. CHARLES F.³ HAMILTON, born about 21 April 1873 at Macon City, Missouri; died on 15 March 1928 at Kingman, Arizona.¹⁴⁹ He married probably four and perhaps five times: (1), on 3 January 1896, Mary B. Black;¹⁵⁰ (2), on 15 October 1904, Louise E. W. Wedekind;¹⁵¹ (3), on 2 June 1909, Clara B. Fisher;¹⁵² (4), on 10 November 1921, Edna Wardle;¹⁵³ and perhaps (5) Mabel [—?—].¹⁵⁴

Ida and James R. Kilpatrick had one child of record:

- 8 ii. JAMES RENWICK "JIMMY" KILPATRICK JR., born on 24 October 1888 at Flagstaff; died on 31 December 1940 at Fitzsimons, Colorado. He
- 148. FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/search/film/005597448), digital film 005597448, image 589, Calif., Certificate of Death 12647 (1956), Charles Oscar Beeks. For his mother's maiden name, see ibid. (https://www.familysearch.org/search/film/005597696), digital film 005597696, image 540, Los Angeles, Standard Certificate of Death 3311 (1927), Mary E. Beeks. For their relationship, see "Deaths (Beeks)," Los Angeles Times, 25 March 1927, page 24, col. 2.
- 149. For his birthplace and 1873, see Charles F. Hamilton, Testimony of Claimant, 16 December 1913, in homestead file 406,349, Valentine, Neb., Land Office, RG 49, NA–Washington. For his death date and birth on 21 April, see *FamilySearch* (https://www.familysearch.org/search/film/004203235), digital film 004203235, image 2195, Ariz., Standard Certificate of Death 388 (1928), Charles F. Hamilton. "Mrs. Ida May Campbell" was the informant. Charles's age at death suggests he was born on 22 April 1884, ten years later than censuses placing his birth about 1873–74.
- 150. FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/search/film/004540890), digital film 004540890, image 475, Piute Co., Utah, marriage licenses with returns 2:55, no. 144, Hamilton-Black, 3 January 1896.
- 151. FamilySearch (https://www.familysearch.org/search/film/004666524), digital film 004666524, image 60, Marin Co., Calif., Marriage Certificates I:438, Hamilton-Wedekind, 15 October 1904.
- 152. "Arizona, County Marriage Records, 1865–1972," *Anestry* (https://search.ancestry.com/search/db.aspx?dbid=60873) > Coconino > Marriage Certificates/Licenses Books 2, 3, 4, 1903–1919 > image 168, Coconino Co., Marriage Certificates & Licenses 2:277, Hamilton-Fisher, 2 June 1909.
- 153. FamilySearch, digital film 004280972, image 1028, Los Angeles Co., Record of Marriages 400:188, Hamilton-Wardle, 10 November 1921.
- 154. FamilySearch, digital film 004203235, image 2195, Ariz., Standard Certificate of Death 388 (1928), Charles F. Hamilton. The marital status is blank, but a related field identifies Charles as the husband of Mabel Hamilton. No likely records have been found for Charles's possible fifth marriage. "Mabel Hamilton" could refer to his first wife, Mary Bell (Black) Button, his sons' mother. Online family trees identify her as Mary Bell "Mabel" Black. See, for example, *Ancestry (https://www.ancestry.com/family-tree/person/tree/16288611/person/370092672238/facts), "Brown Family Tree," page for Mary Bell "Mabel" Black, submitted by "ThomasBrown147."
- 155. "U.S., World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917–1918," digital images, *Ancestry*, card for James Renwick Kilpatrick Jr., serial no. 2143, order no. 80, Dist. 7, Denver.
- 156. Colo., death certificate no. 3518 (1922), James R. Kilpatrick. The record incorrectly identifies his mother as Ida Stephenson, based probably on his paternal grandmother's maiden name.

married at least four times: (1), on 4 March 1911 at Denver, Colorado, Esther Barnes. They divorced on 17 January 1917.¹⁵⁷ He married (2), on 23 June 1924 at Littleton, Colorado, Pearl Edwards. They divorced on 3 September 1930.¹⁵⁸ He married (3), on 14 January 1931, at Denver, Annette May (Truesdale) Sharritts.¹⁵⁹ She died of pneumonia at Omaha, Nebraska, on 9 February 1931, three weeks after their wedding.¹⁶⁰ James married (4), before 1935, Ruth C. [—?—], born about 1890 in Michigan.¹⁶¹

James moved with his father to Craig, Colorado. ¹⁶² He ran a chauffeuring business at Steamboat Springs, Colorado, until 1917, when he was drafted to serve with the Siberian Expeditionary Forces. ¹⁶³ He returned home in January 1920 and joined the Denver police force. ¹⁶⁴ While serving on the vice squad he was discharged in 1925 for accepting a bribe to protect bootleggers. ¹⁶⁵

Third Generation

7. **Charles F. "Charlie" Hamilton** (Ida May² Chamberlain, George¹, Justin⁴), born about 21 April 1873 in Macon City, Missouri, died on 15 March 1928 at Kingman, Arizona. ¹⁶⁶ He married (1), on 3 January 1896 at Coyote, Utah Territory,

- 157. Denver, Colo., marriage license and certificate 51205, Kilpatrick-Barnes, 4 March 1911; Colorado State Archives, Denver. For the divorce, see "Famous Kilpatrick Divorce is Granted," Weekly Courier (Fort Collins, Colo.), 17 January 1917, page 6, col. 2. Also, "Colorado Statewide Divorce Index," Family Search (https://www.familysearch.org/search/film/007192063), digital film 007192063, image 3456, Colo., Divorce Record Report, Kilpatrick v. Kilpatrick decree, 6 January 1917, citing Larimer Co., docket 5334.
- 158. Arapahoe Co., Colo., marriage license 8054, Kilpatrick-Edwards, 23 June 1924; Colorado State Archives. For the divorce, see *FamilySearch*, digital film 007192063, image 3459, Kilpatrick v. Kilpatrick, 3 September 1930; citing Denver County, Docket 72098.
- 159. Denver, marriage license and certificate 117158 (1931), Kilpatrick-Sharritts, 14 January 1931. For Annette's maiden name, see "Mrs. L. C. Hills' Sister Here for a Visit, Dies," *Omaha World-Herald* (Omaha, Neb.), 10 February 1931, page 2, col. 7.
- 160. "Local Brevities," Craig Empire Courier (Craig, Colo.), 18 February 1931, page 8, col. 1.
- 161. 1940 U.S. census, Park Co., Colo., pop. sch., Bailey, ED 47-8, sheet 5B, household 132, Jim Kilpatrick; NARA microfilm T627, roll 473. For "before 1935," see *Denver Directory: 1935* (Denver: Gazetteer Co., 1935), 1321.
- 162. 1910 U.S. census, Routt Co., Colo., pop. sch., Precinct 5 Town of Craig, ED 136, sheet 3B, dwell./fam. 55, James R. Kilpatrick household; NARA microfilm T624, roll 125.
 - 163. "Returns from Siberia," Craig Empire, 14 January 1920, page 1, col. 4.
- 164. "Jimmie Kilpatrick a Denver Cop," Routt County Sentinel (Steamboat Springs, Colo.), 30 January 1920, page 1, col. 2.
 - 165. "Former Craig Man in Police Scandal," Craig Empire, 22 April 1925, page 1, col. 5.
- 166. "Local Matters," *Arizona Champion*, 19 July 1890, page 3, col. 3. For his death date and likely April 21 birth, see *FamilySearch*, digital film 004203235, image 2195, Ariz., Standard Certificate of Death 388 (1928), Charles F. Hamilton. For birth about 1873, see Charles F. Hamilton, Testimony of Claimant, 16 December 1913, in homestead file 406,349, Valentine, Neb., Land Office, RG 49, NA–Washington. His age of forty in 1913 places his birth in 1872–33, consistent with his age in 1880. See 1880 U.S. census, Charles Mix Co., Dakota Terr., pop. sch., town not stated, ED 92, p. 5, dwell./fam. 7, Charly Hamilton.

Mary Bell Black, ¹⁶⁷ born in May 1874 in West Virginia. ¹⁶⁸ They divorced before 12 November 1902. ¹⁶⁹ Charles married (2), on 15 October 1904 at San Rafael, California, Louise E. W. Wedekind. ¹⁷⁰ While married to Louise, Charles married (3), on 2 June 1909 at Flagstaff, Arizona Territory, Clara B. Fisher. ¹⁷¹ Charles divorced Louise on 20 October 1913. ¹⁷² He married (4), on 10 November 1921 at Long Beach, California, Edna Wardle, daughter of Ralph Wardle and Effie M. Stearns. ¹⁷³ He married perhaps (5) Mabel [—?—], whose name appears only on his death record and might have been his first wife, Mary Bell Black. ¹⁷⁴

Like his mother, Charles moved frequently. Besides California, he lived in Dakota Territory, New Mexico, Texas, Arizona, Utah, and Colorado. This frequent moves are consistent with his wife Louise's statement that during their brief marriage, Charles was "very discontented, changing from one job to another." In October 1905, after Charles left Louise and their infant daughter in California and returned to Arizona, Louise filed for divorce. She later dropped the suit. Charles reportedly believed they were divorced when he married Clara B. Fisher on 2 June 1909. Clara filed for divorce after Louise charged Charles with bigamy. After pleading guilty

^{167.} FamilySearch, digital film 4540890, image 475, Piute Co., marriage licenses with returns 2:55, no. 144, Hamilton-Black, 3 January 1896. Although Charles and Mary lived in Garfield County, they obtained a marriage license in neighboring Piute County.

^{168. 1900} U.S. census, Utah Co., Utah, pop. sch., Payson, ED 161, sheet 24B, dwell. 542, fam. 476, Mary Hamilton; NARA microfilm T623, roll 1687.

^{169.} For "[Charles's] first matrimonial venture of record was in Utah where he was divorced from a Mormon woman some years ago," see "Hamilton was a Gay Lothario," *Williams News* (Williams, Ariz. Terr.), 29 October 1910, page 1, cols. 5–6. Mary remarried on the 1902 date. See "Utah, Select Marriage Records, 1887–1914," *Ancestry* (https://search.ancestry.com/search/db.aspx?dbid=1971) > Utah > 1902 > image 56, Button-Black, 12 November 1902.

^{170.} FamilySearch, digital film 004666524, image 60, Marin Co., Marriage Certificates I:438, Hamilton-Wedekind, 15 October 1904.

^{171. &}quot;Arizona, County Marriage Records, 1865–1972," *Ancestry* > Coconino > Marriage Certificates/Licenses - Books 2, 3, 4, 1903–1919 > image 168, Coconino Co., Marriage Certificates & Licenses 2:277, Hamilton-Fisher, 2 June 1909.

^{172. &}quot;Superior Court Proceedings," Coconino Sun, 24 October 1913, page 1, col. 4.

^{173.} FamilySearch, digital film 004280972, image 1028, Los Angeles Co., Record of Marriages 400:188, Hamilton-Wardle, 10 November 1921.

^{174.} FamilySearch, digital film 004203235, image 2195, Ariz., Standard Certificate of Death 388 (1928), Charles F. Hamilton.

^{175. &}quot;South Dakota, Territorial Census, 1885," *Ancestry* (https://search.ancestry.com/search/db.aspx?dbid=6247) > Charles Mix > image 14, ED 128, p. 27, dwell. 327, fam. 338, Charles Hamilton. For New Mexico, see "Local Matters," *Arizona Champion*, 10 December 1887, page 3, col. 1. For Texas, see ibid., 19 July 1890, page 3, col. 3. For Arizona, see "Quiet Wedding," *Oakland Tribune* (Oakland, Calif.), 15 October 1904, page 7, col. 4. For Colorado, see *FamilySearch*, digital film 004540890, image 475, Piute Co., marriage licenses with returns 2:55, no. 144, Hamilton-Black, 3 January 1896. For Charles's likely residence at Cortez, Colorado, when his son was born there in December 1896, see *FamilySearch* (https://www.familysearch.org/search/film/101539259), digital film 101539259, image 101, Ralph Ellsworth Hamilton draft registration card, Esmeralda Co., Nev., board.

on his attorney's advice, Charles was sentenced on 22 October 1912 in the United States District Court to ten months in jail. In April 1913 his influential mother and several Arizona judges helped Charles secure a presidential pardon for his federal conviction, allowing him to claim his deceased father's Nebraska homestead.¹⁷⁶

176. Charles Hamilton, Pardon Docket Number 27-753, Box 641; Pardon case files, 1853–1963; RG 204: Records of the Office of the Pardon Attorney and its Predecessors 1846–1977 (bulk 1846–1965); National Archives II, College Park, Md. For Ida's influence, see "President Pardons Prescott Prisoner," *Weekly Journal-Miner* (Prescott, Ariz.), 30 April 1913, page 2, cols. 1–2. For the homestead, see homestead file 406,349, Valentine, Neb., Land Office, RG 49, NA–Washington. For Clara's divorce, see "Hamilton was a Gay Lothario," *Williams News*, 29 October 1910, page 1, cols. 5–6.